

____ 1832, ¹² d. 22 Mar 1894, ¹² m. (2) **Capt. Issac Bartlett** #590, ref . ¹² Sophia died 11 Jun 1925, Bay Roberts, ¹² buried: Anglican Cemetery, St. John's. ¹² Teacher. [EFB1980] gives month of birth as Jan. **Thomas**: Widower with lots of children when he married Sophia. [EFB1984] gives day and month of death.

- (2) George Bursell Garland #10 b. 6 Oct 1849, Port de Grave, Nfld., ref., 14 m. 2 Dec 1880, in St. John's, Nfld., Mary Olivia Weeks #11, b. 17 Apr 1857, Brigus, 7 (daughter of John Weeks #404 and Ann Bartlett #405) d. 26 Sep 1940, 15 buried: General Protestant, St. John's. George died 6 Oct 1922, 3 Charlton St., St. John's, buried: General Protestant, St. John's. George and Mary were of Church of England religion. Mary wanted to get one of her children baptised and the clergy wouldn't do it because she wasn't churched. George got mad when he found out and went straight to Wesley Church (which was located at the bottom of Alexander Street on ?? St.) and had the child baptised. Since then, the Garland family has belonged to Wesley Church. [PANLSM] baptism records for Annie May give George as a cooper living on Holdsworth St. GN2000b and EFB1984 gives dob as 1846. Mary: Her father was a mason, moved to St. John's when she was 12 years old to work on George Street Church. Her mother died soon after.
 - (a) Clarabelle Garland #46 b. 22 Sep 1881, 16 bap: 31 Oct 1881, St. Mary's Church, Southside, St. John's, 16 d. 17 Jan 1890, 7 buried: General Protestant, St. John's.
 - (b) **Annie May Garland** #47 b. 2 Nov 1883, 16 bap: 23 Dec 1883, St. Mary's Church, Southside, St. John's, 16 ref ., 17 m. 9 Jun 1920, in Wesley United Church, St. John's, 18 **James Dowden** #112, b. 24 Jun 1880, bap: Church of England, Chamberlains, 18 d. 25 Oct 1968, Topsail. Annie died 22 Jan 1970, buried: General Protestant, St. John's. Church of England.
 - [1] Mary Joyce Dowden #1003 b. 3 Mar 1922, 19 d. __ Jun 1923. Died at age 15 months.
 - [2] **Elsie Dowden** #592 (details excluded).
 - [3] **Joyce Dowden** #591 (details excluded).
 - [4] **Ruby Dowden** #593 (details excluded).
 - [5] Marion Dowden #594 (details excluded).
 - (c) William John Garland #48 b. 7 Nov 1886, St. John's, 20 ref Dob given as 7 Feb 1886., 21 m. 29 Jul 1913, in Wesley United Church, St. John's, Nfld., 7 Laura Ivemy #110, b. 6 Jan 1886, 22 d. 7 Mar 1972. 19 William died 18 Nov 1960, buried: Mount Pleasant Cemetary, St. John's. M8062 gives residence as 84 Brazil Square, St. John's in 1935.
 - [1] Edith Garland #587 (details excluded).
 - [2] Ruth Garland #588 (details excluded).
 - (d) **Hubert George Garland** #4 b. 17 Jul 1888, St. John's, Nfld.,²³ ref .,²³ m. 17 Nov 1910, in George Street Church, St. John's, Nfld.,²⁴ Record date of 1 Nov 1910 is erroneous.,²⁵ **Mabel Victoria Alcock** #5, b. 25 Sep 1891, Harbour Grace, (daughter of James Alcock #14 and Annie Liza Pike #15) d. 7 Nov 1975, buried: Mount Pleasant Cemetary, St. John's. Hubert died 7 Apr 1949, buried: Mount Pleasant Cemetary, St. John's. Was a cooper by trade. His nicknames were Hubie and Hennie (because he liked eggs so much). Died of congestive heart failure. Ref M8062 gives place of residence as 44 Goodview St. in 1935 and occupation as Shipper, Merchantile Pri?. [PANLW] gives residence as 66 Cabot Street abt 1913-1915 and 42 Cabot Street abt 1917. **Mabel**: [CR] Mabel and Hubert were married by Rev. John W. Barlett.
 - [1] **Hubert James Garland** #53 b. 26 Jan 1912, St. John's at home., d. 30 Sep 1995, St. John's, Nfld., buried: 3 Oct 1995, Mount Pleasant Cemetary, St. John's. Worked for 40 years with the Martin Royal Stores in the China Department. He died peacefully of heart failure.
 - [2] **George Bursell Garland** #54 b. 28 Dec 1913, St. John's,²⁶ bap: 18 Jan 1914, Wesley United Church, St. John's,²⁶ d. 20 Oct 1914, at 8:30,¹⁵

- buried: 22 Oct 1914, General Protestant, St. John's.²⁷
- [3] **John Weeks Garland** #55 b. 8 Jul 1915, ²⁶ bap: 9 Aug 1915, Wesley United Church, St. John's, ²⁶ m. **Beatrice St. John** #58, (details excluded), (daughter of Bessie Mutfort #1034). John died 27 Mar 1984, St. John's, buried: Mount Pleasant Cemetary, St. John's. Served in WWII in the navy. Spent time behind enemy lines. Was stationed at Gibraltar. Customs Officer, retired in Jan 1980. M8062 gives occupation in 1935 as salesman for a department store. Died of cancer. Lived at 44 Goodview Street at time of marriage [MGF].
 - [A] Penelope Marilyn Garland #59 (details excluded), m. Donald Youden #60, (details excluded).
 - 1. **Teisha Dawn Youden** #61 (details excluded).
 - 2. **Donald Kyle Youden** #62 (details excluded).
- [4] William Chesley Garland #2 b. 25 Oct 1917, St. John's, Newfoundland, 26 bap: 26 Nov 1917, Wesley United Church, St. John's, 26 m. 10 Jul 1940, in Wesley United Church, St.John's, Elsie Frances Benson #3, b. 10 Jan 1919, St. John's, Newfoundland, bap: Anglican Cathedral, Church Hill, (daughter of Samuel Kator Benson #6 and Hannah Clover Lethbridge #7) d. 9 May 1996, Grace Hospital, St. John's, 10:00 PM, 28 buried: 13 May 1996, Mount Pleasant Cemetary, St. John's. William died 5 May 1995, St. John's, Nfld., buried: 9 May 1995, Mount Pleasant Cemetary, St. John's. Photographer. Lived at: 44 Cabot Street, Dunnford St. (father's sister's home), Cookstown Rd across from Fred Garland's shoe store, 2nd house from NE end of Cookstown. Also 44 Goodview Street. Elsie: Stroke in 1991.
 - [A] Judith Florence Garland #63 (details excluded), m. Robert James Peckham #64, (details excluded), (son of Henry (Harry) Cecil Peckham #83 and Myra Escott #84).
 - 1. **Timothy James Peckham** #65 (details excluded), m. **Natalie Maria Celuch** #66, (details excluded).
 - [B] Gloria Jean Garland #67 (details excluded), m. William John (2) Francis #71, (details excluded), (son of William John (1) Francis #85 and Rosella Young #86).
 - 1. **Diana Lynn Francis** #79 (details excluded), m. **Sheldon Maxwell Quinton** #653, (details excluded).
 - a. **Drew Garland Quinton** #879 (details excluded).
 - b. Meredith Francis Quinton #1220 (details excluded).
 - 2. **Heather Jean Francis** #80 (details excluded), m. **Robert Sean** Tuck #671.
 - 3. Valerie Elaine Francis #81 (details excluded).
 - [C] Carol Louise Garland #68 (details excluded), m. Robert Francis Roberts #72, (details excluded), (son of Herbert William Roberts #87 and Florence Dillon #88).
 - 1. **Kenneth Allan Roberts** #77 (details excluded), m. **Linda Roxanne Bungay** #1253, (details excluded), (daughter of John Bungay #1254 and Margaret ... #1255).
 - a. Nicholas John Roberts #1283 (details excluded).
 - 2. **Stephen William Roberts** #78 (details excluded).
 - [D] William James Garland #1 (details excluded), m. Elsie Beatrice Perfect #8, (details excluded), (daughter of Gordon Calvin Perfect #437 and Mary Abigail Follett #438).
 - Rodney Oscar Hyacinthe Garland #82 (details excluded).
 - 2. Oscar Richard Hess Garland #9 (details excluded).
 - [E] George Francis Garland #70 (details excluded), m. Michele Lorraine Gosse #74, (details excluded), (daughter of Hayward Gosse

- #866 and Olive ... #867).
- 1. **Grant Christopher Garland** #75 (details excluded).
- [F] **Robert John Garland** #69 (details excluded), m. **Deborah Ruth Lester** #73, (details excluded), (daughter of Clayton Lester #1045 and Florence Lillian May Kelland #1046).
 - 1. **Jonathan Lester Garland** #76 (details excluded).
- [5] **Mabel Victoria Garland** #56 b. 13 May 1920, d. 23 Mar 1989, buried: Mount Pleasant Cemetary, St. John's. Worked for 38 years with the Grenfell Association as Secretary. Died of liver cancer.
- [6] Clarabelle St. George Garland #57 b. 23 Apr 1924, St. John's,²⁹ d. 31 Aug 1924, St. John's.²⁷
- (e) Jessie Ethel Garland #113 b. 21 Aug 1890, St. John's,²¹ m. 28 Jan 1914, in Wesley United Church, St. John's,¹⁸ Chesley Spurgeon Puddester #114, b. 26 Nov 1890, Western Bay, Nfld.,³⁰ d. 30 May 1938, General Protestant Cemetery, St. John's.⁷ Jessie died 13 Apr 1982,⁷ buried: General Protestant Cemetery, St. John's.⁷ [PANLW] marriage records gives name as Ethel Jessie. Chesley: [PANLW] marriage records gives occupation as Engineer in St. John's.
 - [1] Lillian May Puddester #581 (details excluded), m. Levi Squires #2207, ref. ⁷
 - [2] Gertrude Isabel Puddester #582 (details excluded), m. Herbert Christopher Gulliver #2208, ref . 7
 - [3] Gordon Chesley Puddester #583 (details excluded), m. Phyllis May Keates #2209, ref . 7
 - [4] Mark Stanley Puddester #584 (details excluded), m. Catherine Murphy #2210, ref. 7
 - [5] Winnifred Edith Puddester #585 (details excluded), m. Gerald Francis Martin #1106, (details excluded).
 - [A] Gillian Martin #1107 ref., 31 m. Paddi Noonan #1109, ref. 31
 - 1. Matthew Noonan #1110 ref . 31
 - 2. Kent Noonan #1111.
 - [B] **Brian Martin** #1108 ref . 31
 - [6] Irene Elsie Puddester #586 (details excluded), m. Cyril Rogers #2211, (details excluded).
- (f) **Elsie Irene Garland** #50 b. 12 Nov 1892, St. John's, d. 6 May 1984, St. John's, ³² buried: Mount Pleasant Cemetary, St. John's. Went by Irene.
- (g) **Beatrice Maude Garland** #51 b. 25 Feb 1894, St. John's, d. 2 Mar 1965, buried: General Protestant, St. John's. Never Married.
- (h) Marion Isabel Garland #52 b. 1 Aug 1896, St. John's, m. George Cawdry #111. Marion died 24 Feb 1966, buried: Mount Pleasant Cemetary, St. John's, . Dob recorded as 2 Aug 1896. 21
- (3) **Jessie Matilda Garland** #44 b. 23 May 1856, St. John's, Nfld., 12 bap: St. Mary's Anglican Church, Southside, d. 25 Oct 1872, Bay Roberts. 12
- (4) Harriet Elizabeth Garland #45 b. 26 Aug 1859, St. John's, Nfld., 12 bap: St. Mary's Anglican Church, Southside, m. (1) 10 Apr 1884, 12 Archibald Carmichael #2014, b. _____ 1857, Greenock, Scotland, 12 d. 6 Jun 1884, 12 m. (2) 4 Feb 1893, 12 Capt. John Bude Haldane #589, b. ____ 1850, ref., 12 d. ____ 1918, Lost at sea. Harriet died 24 May 1904, St. John's, Nfld., 12 buried: General Protestant Cemetery, St. John's. Died of Tubercular Peritonitis. Archibald: Seaman. Capt.: Greenoch Seaman.
 - (a) **Flora May Carmichael** #2018 (daughter of Archibald Carmichael #2014 and Harriet Elizabeth Garland #45) b. 14 Aug 1884.¹²
 - (b) **Hugh Haldane** #2019 (son of Capt. John Bude Haldane #589 and Harriet Elizabeth Garland #45) b. _____ 1894. Died young.
 - (c) Lillian Haldane #596 (daughter of Capt. John Bude Haldane #589 and Harriet

	Elizabeth Garland #45) b 1895, ref .,12 d. aft24 May 1904.
	(d) Harriet Haldane #595 (daughter of Capt. John Bude Haldane #589 and Harriet
	Elizabeth Garland #45) b 1897, ref .,¹² d. aft24 May 1904.
b.	Mary Sarah Garland #39 bap: 7 Jun 1814, Church of England, Harbour Grace, 33 m.
	Richard H. Martin #2212. Mary died 18 Nov 1877,7 buried: South Boston.7
c.	Charles Garland #40 b 1820?,7 ref: ? link, ref .,34 m 1841, Anne
	Coughlan #1977, b 1815. Charles died 4 Feb 1890. ⁷ Speculation: Is this Charles, son of Henry Frederick, the same Charles who married Anne Coughlan? Info on
	marriage and children supplied by KH1999 (based on Harbour Grace research). Charles
	or his son Joseph appear to have converted to Catholism. [EFB1980] notes Ann as wife
	of Charles, son of Henry. So the link appears sound. Anne : Catholic.
	(1) Joseph Garland #1978 b 1846, m. Anne Elizabeth M. Brown(e) #1979,
	b. 1860, Sound Island, (daughter of Philip Brown(e) #1980 and Charlotte
	Penny #1981). Joseph died 1918. Anne : Born 1860 or 62. Catholic.
	(a) Charles Patrick Garland #1990 b 1883.
	 (b) Philip John Garland #1988 b 1887. (c) Theresa Mary Garland #1982 b 1890, ref .,35 and UNKNOWN
	(c) Theresa Mary Garland #1982 b 1890, ref.,35 and UNKNOWN
	#1993, m. Carl Hoiesen #2002, b. Norway, ref. 35 Grandmother of Kirsten
	Halvorsen. Theresa left St. John's for Oslo Norway in 1947 and never returned.
	[1] Mary Garland #1992 (daughter of UNKNOWN #1993 and Theresa Mary
	Garland #1982) (details excluded), m Slowata #1991.
	[2] Anna Maria Hoiesen #2003 (daughter of Carl Hoiesen #2002 and Theresa Mary Garland #1982) ref . ³⁵
	[3] Karen Ann Hoiesen #2004 (daughter of Carl Hoiesen #2002 and Theresa
	Mary Garland #1982) ref . 35
	(d) Steven Francis Garland #1987 b 1891.
	(e) Peter Thomas Garland #1986 b 1895.
	(f) Laura Garland #1983 b 1897.
	(g) Frances Garland #1984 b 1900.
	(h) Henry Garland #1989 (details excluded).
d.	(i) Anna Maria Garland #1985 (details excluded). Charlotte Amy Garland #41 b. 9 Mar 1820, ³³ bap: 1 May 1820, Church of England,
u.	Harbour Grace, 33 m. 4 Jan 1846, in Anglican Church, Harbour Grace, John Williams
	#2213, b. Liverpool., ref. 7
e.	Elizabeth Garland #42 b 1829, ref .,7 m. 30 Mar 1860, in Anglican Church,
	Harbour Grace, James Bush #2214, b. Bristol., ref. ⁷ Elizabeth died 27 Mar 1894.
Cha	irles Davis Garland #1215 b 1776,3 bap: 2 Mar 1777, Harbour Grace,
New	foundland, ³⁶ ref ., ³⁷ m. 23 Mar 1799, in Anglican Church, Harbour Grace, ³⁸ Elizabeth
Ann	Bennett #2361, d Jan 1851.8 Charles died Jun 1815.3
a.	Elizabeth Ann Garland #2362 b. 17 Jan 1800,8 bap: 21 Jan 1800, Harbour Grace
	Anglican Church. ³⁹
b.	Ann Garland #2363 bap: 26 Dec 1801. ³⁹
C.	Amy Garland #2364 b. 22 Jul 1806.8
d.	Hannah Bennett Garland #2365 b. 14 Feb 1810.8 Ann Sara Garland #2366 bap: 14 Aug 1811.8
e. f.	Sara Frances Garland #2367 b. 14 Apr 1813,8 d. 2 Jul 1810.8
g.	George Charles Davis Garland #2368 b. 8 Feb 1804,8 m. 3 Oct 1829,8 Mary Louise
8.	Andrews #2369, b Oct 1806,8 (daughter of William Andrews #2382 and Grace
	Tucker #2383). George died 27 Feb 1866.8
	(1) Elizabeth Frances Garland #2370 b. 27 Jan 1829.8
	(2) Tryphenia Garland #2371 b 1834.8
	(3) George Augustus Garland #2343 b. 20 Jun 1841,8 m. (1) 5 Dec 1872, Jane
	Maria Marks #2344, m. (2) Patience Amelia Whitten #2372, (daughter of
	William Whitten #2373) ref . 8 George died 1913,40 buried: Burwick, Nova
	Scotia. 40

2.

(a) Charles (Charlie) Garland #2345 (son of George Augustus Garland #2343 and Jane Maria Marks #2344) m. UNKNOWN #2355.

- [1] May Garland #2351 (daughter of Charles (Charlie) Garland #2345).
- [2] **Jessie Garland** #2352 (daughter of Charles (Charlie) Garland #2345).
- [3] James Garland #2353 (son of Charles (Charlie) Garland #2345).
- [4] **Thelma Garland** #2354 (daughter of Charles (Charlie) Garland #2345 and UNKNOWN #2355).
- (b) **James (Jimmy) Garland** #2346 (son of George Augustus Garland #2343 and Jane Maria Marks #2344).
 - [1] Augustus Garland #2356.
 - [2] Elizabeth (Lizzie) Garland #2357.
- (c) William Garland #2347 (son of George Augustus Garland #2343 and Jane Maria Marks #2344).
- (d) **Robert Garland** #2348 (son of George Augustus Garland #2343 and Jane Maria Marks #2344).
- (e) **Penny Garland** #2349 (daughter of George Augustus Garland #2343 and Jane Maria Marks #2344).
- (f) **Lillian Garland** #2350 (daughter of George Augustus Garland #2343 and Jane Maria Marks #2344).
- E. Charles Davis Garland #36 b. 10 Jun 1730, Bristol's Hope, ref .,² m. abt____ 1760,¹ Honor ... #38, b. abt__ 1735.¹ Charles died 8 Mar 1810, Harbour Grace. Magistrate Of Harbour Grace in 1762. [ref CUFF] Charles was directly involved in the cod fishery as well as the passenger and provisions trade in Conception Bay in the 1700s. He also rented fishing rooms and other property in the Conception Bay area to migratory fishermen and planters. He became the Justice of the Peace in 1755 and in 1792 he was made a deputy customs collector and a navel officer. He was appointed a surrogate judge in 1799 and held that position until his death. He was responsible mainly for criminal and civil cases during a period of great instability and change as Newfoundland made the transition from a fishing base to a settled colony. Consequently, he was frequently involved in controversial decisions. In 1755 he ordered two planters to leave the colony and had their property burned when they were found to be Roman Catholic sympathizers. In 1762 he organized 50 volunteers from Conception Bay to help Lieutenant-Colonel William Amherst recapture St. John's from the French.
 - 1. Charlotte Garland #37 b. ____ 1769, m. (1) Thomas (Capt.) Pike #1260, ref .,41 m. (2) Oliver St. John #185, b. ___ 1761, ref .,42 d. 21 Feb 1831, Harbour Grace.43 Charlotte died 21 Dec 1843, Harbour Grace.44 Charlotte died at age 74. Thomas: First name and rank from handwritten ancestral linage chart of Elsie Frances Garland. Uncertain. Oliver: Oliver was Clerk of the Peace and Chief Magistrate for the last 30 years of his life. Information on Oliver St. John and his children supplied by JB2000. Died at age 70.
 - a. Eliza Matilda Green Pike #28 (daughter of Thomas (Capt.) Pike #1260 and Charlotte Garland #37) b. _____ 1791, Harbour Grace, m. 6 Jan 1810, in Church of England, Harbour Grace, 10 Henry Frederick Garland #27, b. ____ 1772, 9 (son of John Davis Garland #29 and Amy #30) d. 3 Jun 1845, St. Paul's, Harbor Grace. 11 Eliza died 16 Nov 1848, 7 buried: Harbour Grace. 7 Henry: According to ref MOSD, there was a Henry Garland who died at the above date at age 73. He was the Deputy Sheriff of Nfld. for several years. The dates seem about right but lineage has not been confirmed. Ref [HOW] confirms date and location of death and says that he was Duputy Sheriff of the Harbour Grace district for several years. Henry married his first cousin once removed, Elizabeth Pike. She was the daughter of Charlotte Garland. Charlotte was the dau of Charles Davis Garland. Charles's brother was John Davis Garland, Henry's father. (1) (see children above)
 - b. Charles William St. John #2005 (son of Oliver St. John #185 and Charlotte Garland #37)
 m. 30 Jun 1829, in Harbour Grace, Elizabeth Suzannah Comer #2006. Elizabeth: Had a brother William S. Cover (Comer?) who was the editor of C.B. Mercury.
 - Charlotte St. John #2007 (daughter of Oliver St. John #185 and Charlotte Garland #37)
 m. 6 Sep 1845, William D. Burton #2008. William: Resided in St. John's at time of

marriage. Anne Garland #187 b. 1772, ref., 45 m. (1) John Hefferman #1256, m. (2) 2. Mathew Kearney #756, d. __ Dec 1825. Anne died __ __ 1847. Information on Anne Garland, her two marriages and her descendants came from ref JB1999 (Judy Balen #1269) unless otherwise noted. Mathew: Strong Irish Catholic. Died just about the time of his daughter Ann's marriage to Edward Pynn, a long-time Angelican. Charlotte Hefferman #1257 (daughter of John Hefferman #1256 and Anne Garland #187) m. 20 Aug 1810, in a Roman Catholic marriage, John Maclane #1259. Maria Hefferman #1258 (daughter of John Hefferman #1256 and Anne Garland #187) ref .,46 m. 24 Aug 1812, in a Roman Catholic marriage, Michael Keefe #1270. Information on Maria Hefferman, her marriage and her descendants came from ref JL1999 (Joseph LaCross #1276) unless otherwise noted. (1) James Keefe #1271 m. Margaret Fitzgerald #1272. (a) **Bernard Keefe** #1273 b. ____ 1864, Harbour Grace, d. 4 Dec 1944, Rhode Island. Born and raised in the Old Garland Residence, Keefe's Grove, Bear's Cove Harbour Grace. [1] child of Bernard Keefe #1274. [A] grandchild of Bernard Keefe #1275. 1. Joseph LaCross #1276. Ann Kerney #1262 (daughter of Mathew Kearney #756 and Anne Garland #187) b. 1806, bap: 21 Nov 1808, Roman Catholic, m. 21 Dec 1825, **Edward Pynn** #1263, 1882, Waukesha County, Wisconsin, USA. Ann died 1885, Waukesha County, Wisconsin, USA. Moved to Waukesha County, Wisconsin in 1850. Last child born there. (1) Angelina Pynn #1264 b. 1830, Harbour Grace, m. Charles Mount #1265, b. 1817, Kent, England, d. 1895, Waukesha County, Wisconsin, USA. Angelina died ____ 1903, Waukesha County, Wisconsin, USA. (a) Dr. Hugh Albert Mount #1266 b. ____ 1863, Waukesha County, Wisconsin, USA, m. 1891, in California, Elizabeth Clark #1279. Dr. died 1928, Santa Cruz County, California, USA. [1] Leslie Francis Mount #1267 b. 1891, Waukesha County, Wisconsin, USA, m. ___ 1913, in Milwaukee County, Wisconsin, USA, Paula Frances Turner #1280. Leslie died 1961, Santa Cruz, California, USA. [A] Elizabeth Paula Mount #1281 (details excluded), m. Tracy Clayton Chadwell #1268. **Judy Chadwell** #1269 m. ... **Balen** #1282. (b) 9 more kids #1278. (2) 10 more kids #1277. II. **female Garland** #2376 b. bef_____ 1675.⁴⁷ III. **female Garland** #2377 b. bef _____ 1675.⁴⁷ IV. **female Garland** #2378 b. bef__ __ 1675.⁴⁷ V. **female Garland** #2379 b. bef 1675.⁴⁷

- ¹ MM2001a Matt Mullaly email dated 2001.04.09.
- ² CUFF Robert H. Cuff, Melvin Baker and Robert D.W. Pitt (eds.), Dictionary of Newfoundland and Labrador Biography, 1990, Harry Cuff Pub., ISBN 0-921191-51-0 120
- ³ HAN96a Gordon Handcock, Biography # T-V-532 "Garland, Charles". Longer draft version of the entry in CUFF
- ⁴ CUFF Encyclopedia of Newfoundland and Labrador, Harry Cuff Publications
- ⁵ JL1999 Joseph Lacross #1276, email dated 1999.09.10.
- ⁶ LAW1999 Email from Leslie A. Winsor, received Dec 9, 1999
- ⁷ EFB1980 Elsie Garland (nee Benson), family chart updates circa 1980 on file (wjg). Treat with caution since discrepencies have been found when compared to available historical records. I suspect some of the info was from memory.
- 8 WN2001b Email from Wayne Neil, 2001.04.10.
- ⁹ HOW Vital Statistics and Items from Newspapers of Newfoundland from 1834 to 1854, compiled by Mildred Howard 35
- ¹⁰ PANL Church Records: Church of England, Harbour Grace, 1776-1833, Vol 45A, Marriages, Provincial Archives, Colonial Bldg., St. John's, collected by Carol Roberts (#68).
- ¹¹MOSD H.M. Mosdell, M.B., "When Was That, A Chronological Dictionary of Important Events in Newfoundland Down to and Including the Year 1922" 61
- ¹² GN2000b Gillian Noonan (Martin) #1107, email on 2000-04-20.
- 13 GN2000a Gillian Noonan (Martin) #1107, email on 2000-03-20.
- ¹⁴MGF From the files of Mabel Garland, deceased, held by Judith Peckham. Dates for children from hand written notes.
- ¹⁵ MGF From the files of Mabel Garland, deceased, held by Judith Peckham. Postcard from Hubert Garland (#53) to Marion Wells (#117)
- ¹⁶ PANLSM Church Records: St. Mary's Church, Southside, St. John's, 1859-1890, Vol 27, Baptism, Provincial Archives, Colonial Bldg., St. John's, collected by Carol Roberts (#68).
- ¹⁷PANLSM Church Records: St. Mary's Church, St. John's, Box 1, Baptism, 1869-1870, Provincial Archives, Colonial Bldg., St. John's, collected by Carol Roberts (#68).
- ¹⁸ PANLW Church Records: Wesley United Church, Alexander St Circuit, Box 1, Marriages, Provincial Archives, Colonial Bldg., St. John's, collected by Carol Roberts (#68).
- ¹⁹ MGF From the files of Mabel Garland, deceased, held by Judith Peckham. From hand written notes.
- ²⁰ M8062 St. John's East Census of 1935, National Archives, Ottawa Age shown as 48, ie yob=1887. Mable Garland gave dob as above. 672
- ²¹ PANL Church Records: George Street United Church, 1882 1959, WY200 Box 3, Births, Provincial Archives, Colonial Bldg., St. John's, collected by Carol Roberts (#68).
- ²² M8062 St. John's East Census of 1935, National Archives, Ottawa Age shown as 48, ie yob=1887. Mabel Garland gave dob as above. 672
- ²³ M8062 St. John's East Census of 1935, National Archives, Ottawa 793
- ²⁴ CR1996 Carol (Garland) Roberts, correspondence, 24 September 1996
- ²⁵ PANL Church Records: George Street United Church, 1882 1959, WY200 Box 3, Marriages, Provincial Archives, Colonial Bldg., St. John's, collected by Carol Roberts (#68).
- ²⁶ PANLW Church Records: Wesley United Church, Alexander St Circuit, Box 1, Baptism, 1905-1919, Provincial Archives, Colonial Bldg., St. John's, collected by Carol Roberts (#68).
- ²⁷ PANLW Church Records: Wesley United Church, Alexander St Circuit, Box 1, Burials, Provincial Archives, Colonial Bldg., St. John's, collected by Carol Roberts (#68).
- ²⁸ WJG Personal Knowledge
- ²⁹ MG Mabel Garland
- ³⁰ [EFB1980] give dob as 1888.
- ³¹ Gillian Noonan (Martin) personal communication
- ³² Family Bible (William and Elsie Garland, Sr.) dates approx. correct but often not exact.
- ³³ PANL Church Records: Church of England, Harbour Grace, 1807-1830, Vol 111, Births, Provincial Archives, Colonial Bldg., St. John's, collected by Carol Roberts (#68).

- ³⁴ KH1999 Kirsten Halvorsen, email August 22, 1999.
- 35 KH2000 Kirsten Halvorsen, email January 27, 2000.
- ³⁶ HGAB Harbour Grace Anglican Baptisms 1775-1783, NF GenWeb website, Conception Bay North Harbour Grace District, Parish Records, noted on 2000-05-22 by wig Born to John Davis and Amy Garland. ³⁷ WN2001a Email from Wayne Neil, 2001.04.10 confirms info from other sources and gives month of death
- ³⁸ HGAM Harbour Grace Anglican Marriages 1776-1801, NF GenWeb website, Conception Bay North Harbour Grace District, Parish Records, noted on 2000-05-22 by wjg.
- ³⁹ HGAB Harbour Grace Anglican Baptisms 1795-1803, NF GenWeb website, Conception Bay North Harbour Grace District, Parish Records, noted on 2001.04.11 by wjg
- ⁴⁰LP2001a Leah Porter, email dated 2001.02.16
- ⁴¹ JB1999 Judy Balen #1269 email dated 1999.10.27
- ⁴² JB2000 Judy Balen #1269 email dated 2000-02-02
- ⁴³ Newfoundlander newspaper, 3 March, 1831 as per JB2000.
- ⁴⁴ Newfoundlander newspaper, circa 21 Dec, 1843 as per JB2000.
- ⁴⁵ JB1999 Judy Balen #1269 email dated 1999.10.24 and 27.
- ⁴⁶ JL1999 Joseph Lacross #1276, email dated 1999.09.04.
- ⁴⁷BERRY1675 Sir John Berry's Census of 1675.